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Tēnā koe  
 
Thank you for your request to the Department of Conservation, received on 08 June 2023, in 
which you asked for: 
 

“can you please provide me with: 
 

1. the details of any policy the department has of paying bonuses or similar for staff 
proficiency in te reo Māori. 

2. the department’s policy document(s) that relate to remuneration for competency in te reo 
Māori. And include a complete breakdown of the level of remuneration/bonus or similar 
offered for different levels of competence. 

3. the department’s test/measure of te reo Māori competence for the purposes of this policy. 

4. the reason(s) for compensating te reo competence? 

5. which groups of DOC staff are eligible to participate (and how many staff members this 
adds up to). And tell me when the policy began. 

6. how many DOC staff require te reo Māori fluency for the practical purpose of 
communicating in the course of their work? 

7. how many staff received remuneration/bonus or similar for te reo competence in each of 
the fiscal years in which the policy has been running, including the current one (broken 
down by the competency categories DOC uses, for example basic, intermediate and 
advanced).  

8. provide the cost, broken down by competency category, and also by fiscal year.” 
 

Context 
The Department has a Te Reo Māori ō Te Papa Atawhai Māori Language Policy (“Māori 
Language Policy”) which has been in place since 2017 but this policy does not provide any 
bonus or compensating for attaining a level of competency.  
 
The Department introduced a Te Reo Capability Building Allowance into the new Collective 
Agreements that were ratified on 25 May 2023.  This allowance comes into effect next year, 
on 1 July 2024. 








